COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE (SPECIAL)

FRIDAY 1 AUGUST 2003

PRESENT:
Councillor E Mallinson (Chairman); Councilors Boaden, Earp, Fisher, Hendry, Hodgson, Parsons and K Rutherford.

ALSO PRESENT:  Councillor Knapton (Health and Wellbeing Portfolio Holder) and the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport.

Councillors Mitchelson and Morton attended the meeting as observers.

COS.72/03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

COS.73/03
CALL-IN – SHEEPMOUNT PROJECT

Councillors Boaden, Hendry and K Rutherford had called in for scrutiny individual decision PF.18/03 taken by Councillor Knapton, Health and Wellbeing Portfolio Holder, on the Sheepmount Project.  A copy of the Decision Notice had been circulated to Members.  The Chairman had asked that Members also be circulated with copies of Report CLS.55/03 and confidential Report CLS.44/03 by way of background information.  She informed Members that any discussion on the content of the confidential report would need to take place when the public and press were not present.

The decision in PF.18/03 was as follows:-

“To spend £5,000 on specialist advice to provide information for the members to decide committing future expenditure on the provision of a new bridge as part of the development of this scheme.”

The reasons given by the Members for the call-in were as follows:-

· The Sheepmount is a major capital project which requires detailed scrutiny, and 

· Members have concerns regarding the adequacy of the infrastructure of roads, bridges, etc leading to the Sheepmount.

It was noted that the reasons outlined above did not confine areas of questioning which Members were entitled to pursue when scrutinising the decision.

The Chairman invited Councillor Knapton to explain why he took the decision and the reasons behind it.

Councillor Knapton told the Committee that the matter had been raised with him when discussions had been taking place between the City Council’s Building Control Section and the Fire Service over the adequacy of fire cover for the Sheepmount.

At that time, the Fire Service were requiring access for a full fire tender to the Sheepmount and the weight limit of 6 tons on the bridge was not adequate to allow this.  Councillor Knapton indicated that he had, therefore, given authority for £5,000 to be spent on specialist advice on the possibility of strengthening the bridge or providing a new bridge.

Since the decision had been made, further negotiations had taken place between the Building Control Section and the Fire Service and an amicable solution to the problem found.  The Fire Service had now agreed that they required access to a pump at the river and for extra fire fighting equipment to be provided in the new pavilion proposed as part of the Sheepmount development.

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport had notified the Overview and Scrutiny Manager that decision PF.18/03 was not to be actioned as the expenditure was no longer required.  The Overview and Scrutiny Manager confirmed that this information had been communicated to the Members who had submitted the call-in.

With regard to the reasons given by the Members for the call-in, Councillor Knapton agreed that the Sheepmount was a major capital project which required detailed scrutiny.  The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport could arrange for an update on the project to be submitted to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee or on a full Group basis as required.

With regard to the adequacy of the infrastructure of roads, bridges, etc leading to the Sheepmount, Councillor Knapton pointed out that the project had been approved by the full City Council on plans available at the time.  It was, therefore, Council policy to proceed with the development using the existing infrastructure.

The Chairman then invited Members to question Councillor Knapton and the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport and the following main points were made:-

Was the decision rescinded or was the £5,000 being retained as a back up?

Councillor Knapton reported that the £5,000 had been allocated from a budget provided for the development of the project.  The £5,000 would not be retained as a back up but go back into the overall budget.

The Council appointed Consultants to work on the scheme.  Was this funding part of the Consultant’s remit or was this expenditure within the Council’s control?

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport confirmed that the funding was outside of the Consultant’s remit and, therefore, under the control of the Council.

Whilst appreciating that issues relating to access for the Fire Service had now been resolved, would access to the Sheepmount be adequate for coaches, minibuses and construction traffic?

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport indicated that there would be a drop off point for coaches at the end of the Mayor’s Drive and that the surface of the bridge would be upgraded.  Minibuses would be able to use the bridge.

How would these arrangements for coaches work when a regional event was taking place and there were many coaches arriving on the day?

Councillor Knapton considered that, under these circumstances, coaches could use the Devonshire Walk car park.

The road from Devonshire Walk car park to the Sheepmount was narrow and unadopted.  A regional athletics event could attract 50 to 60 coaches and up to 200 cars.  There were trees either side of the access road.  Would the turning point be adequate and the access road satisfactory for the purpose?

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport reported that the primary aim of the project was to provide improved facilities for the people of Carlisle and surrounding area.  The facility would be managed by Carlisle Leisure on behalf of the City Council.  Regional events would be organised by Carlisle Leisure in consultation with Police to ensure that these events went smoothly and people attending enjoyed their day.  Facilities for coaches to park were available at the Devonshire Walk car park and this could be used to drop off and pick up participants and spectators for regional events.

Whilst the Fire Service had now withdrawn their requirement with regard to access for a fire tender over the bridge, was there any guarantee that they would not change their mind?

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport confirmed that the arrangements for access for the Fire Service as described had been agreed in writing.

A Member referred to a meeting of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 9 January 2003 which had considered a progress report on the Sheepmount project.  He noted that a recommendation of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee to the Executive that the relevant Portfolio Holder work with a small Working Party of back bench Councillors to progress the Sheepmount development initiative had not been taken up by the Executive.

The Chairman considered that, given Councillor Knapton’s assurance that his decision to authorise spending of £5,000 for specialist advice would not now be actioned, the call-in had been satisfactorily answered.

She noted that Members had further questions about the Sheepmount project in general and undertook to include an item on a future Agenda for the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee to receive a report from the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport containing details of the overall project to give Members the opportunity to carry out further scrutiny of the proposals.

She asked that the report should include technical details regarding the use of the bridge and a copy of the Fire Service letter confirming arrangements for fire safety at the Sheepmount.

RESOLVED – 1.  That, given Councillor Knapton’s assurance that decision PF.18/03 was not now going to be actioned, no further action is recommended on the call-in by this Committee.

2. That the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport be requested to submit a report on the overall project to a future meeting of this Committee so that further scrutiny of the proposals may be undertaken by Members.

(The meeting ended at 10.30am)

